
 

FINAL REGS PROVIDE THAT ONLY BONA FIDE SHAREHOLDER LOANS 
TO S CORPORATION CREATE BASIS 

T.D. 9682, 07/22/2014; Reg. § 1.108-7, Reg. § 1.1366-2, Reg. § 1.1366-5  

IRS has issued final regs that provide that S corporation shareholders may increase their adjusted 
basis in any indebtedness of the S corporation to them—and thus use that basis to allow them to 
deduct their pass-through deductions and losses—only if the indebtedness is bona fide. The final 
regs are unchanged from earlier-issued proposed regs, except they give taxpayers an option with 
respect to their effective date.  

Background. Deductions and losses of an S corporation are passed through to shareholders and 
(except as otherwise limited by the Code) claimed on their own returns. However, a shareholder may 
deduct his pro rata share of these passed-through items only to the extent of his adjusted basis in 
the S corporation stock, determined by taking into account the increases in basis for his share of the 
S corporation income during the year, and the decreases in basis for nondividend distributions for 
the year (Code Sec. 1366(d)(1)(A), plus his adjusted basis in any indebtedness of the S corporation 
to him. (Code Sec. 1366(d)(1)(B), Reg. § 1.1366-2)  

The Code does not define basis of indebtedness. 

Proposed regs issued in 2012. In June, 2012, IRS issued proposed regs on the basis of 
indebtedness. (Preamble to Prop Reg06/11/2012) See Weekly Alert ¶ 8 06/14/2012.  

Final regs. The final regs contain no substantive changes from the proposed regs.  

The final regs require that loan transactions represent bona fide indebtedness of the S corporation to 
the shareholder in order to increase basis of indebtedness. General Federal tax principles (many of 
which have developed outside of Code Sec. 1366) determine whether indebtedness is bona fide. 
(Reg. § 1.1366-2(a)(2)(i))  
Illustration1: A is the sole shareholder of two S corporations, S1 and S2. S1 loaned $200,000 to A, 
and A then loaned $200,000 to S2. Whether the loan from A to S2 is bona fide indebtedness from 
S2 to A is determined under general Federal tax principles and depends upon all of the facts and 
circumstances. If A's loan to S2 is bona fide indebtedness from S2 to A, then A's back-to-back loan 
increases A's basis of indebtedness in S2. (Reg. § 1.1366-2(a)(2)(iii), Example 2)  

In line with the decisions of an overwhelming majority of courts considering the issue, the regs 
provide that an S corporation shareholder who merely acts as a guarantor or in a similar capacity 
(e.g., surety or accommodation party) hasn't created basis of indebtedness unless the shareholder 
actually makes a payment, and then only to the extent of such payment. (Reg. § 1.1366-2(a)(2)(ii))  

Effective date. The proposed regs provided that they would apply to loan transactions entered into 
on or after final regs were published. (Prop Reg § 1.1366-5)  



The final regs apply to indebtedness between an S corporation and its shareholder resulting from 
any transaction occurring on or after July 23, 2014. (Reg. § 1.1366-5(b))  

In addition, because IRS believes that allowing taxpayers to rely on these regs will provide greater 
certainty for determining when shareholders have basis of indebtedness (T.D. 9682, 07/22/2014), 
taxpayers may rely on these regs with respect to indebtedness between an S corporation and its 
shareholder that resulted from any transaction that occurred in a year for which the period of 
limitations on the assessment of tax did not expire before July 23, 2014. (Reg. § 1.1366-5(b)  

References: For basis limitations on shareholder's deduction of S corporation losses, see FTC 
2d/FIN ¶ D-1775 ; United States Tax Reporter ¶ 13,664 ; TaxDesk ¶ 614,716 ; TG ¶ 4791 .  
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